Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 11 January 2016 in the Council Chamber
Councillor P. Smith, Cathaoirleach Presiding
Present:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, C. Brady, D. Brady, P. Brady, N. Connell, F.Curtin, J.P. Feeley, E. Greenan, C. Kelly, P. McDonald, P. McVitty, P. O’Reilly, S.P. O’Reilly, S. Smith, V. Smith, N. Smyth.
In Attendance:
T. Ryan, Chief Executive




J. McLoughlin, Director of Service



E. Doyle, Director of Service



P. Connaughton, Acting Senior Executive Officer



E. McGinn, Meetings Administrator 
1.
To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 14 December 2015.  Miontuairisci cruinnithe 14 Nollaig 2015 a dhearbhu.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor P. McVitty
     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith
      And


Resolved:

“that minutes of monthly meeting of Cavan County Council held on 14 December 2015 be hereby approved”.
2.

To note Minutes of Corporate Policy Group meeting held on 6 November 2015.


Noted.
3.

To note Chief Executive’s Orders


Noted.

4.

To note Chief Executive’s monthly report.



Deferred to February meeting.
5(a).
To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001-2008 (Article 81) in respect of demolishing of existing garages and stores rooms, the erection of extensions at sides of dwellings and ancillary works at Nos. 8 & 9 Ard na Greine, Cavan.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor E. Greenan
     Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty
      And

Resolved:



“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001-2008 (Article 81) in respect of demolishing of existing garages and stores rooms, the erection of extensions at sides of dwellings and ancillary works at Nos. 8 & 9 Ard na Greine, Cavan be hereby approved”.

5.(b)
To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001-2008 (Article 81) in respect of the erection of an extension to the side of dwelling, new sewerage treatment and percolation system, new domestic store at rear if dwelling and ancillary works at Drummallaght, New Inns, Ballyjamesduff, Co. Cavan.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor M. Argue

     Seconded by Councillor P. Smith
      And

Resolved:



“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001-2008 (Article 81) in respect of the erection of an extension to the side of dwelling, new sewerage treatment and percolation system, new domestic store at rear if dwelling and ancillary works at Drummallaght, New Inns, Ballyjamesduff, Co. Cavan be hereby approved”.

5.(c)
To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001-2008 (Article 81) in respect of the construction of four two storey terraced houses, demolishing of existing store and renovation of existing single storey and two storey dwellings and the construction of boundary walls at Kilnaglare Upper, Butlersbridge.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley
     Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty
      And

Resolved:



“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001-2008 (Article 81) in respect of the construction of four two storey terraced houses, demolishing of existing store and renovation of existing single storey and two storey dwellings and the construction of boundary walls at Kilnaglare Upper, Butlersbridge be hereby approved”
  6.
To note statutory requirement to complete Annual Declaration in accordance with Section 5 of the Local Government Act, 2001 – Part 15, Section 171 (Ethics Register) by 29 February, 2016.


Noted.
7.

To approve attendance of members at Celtic Conferences “Housing Grants & Schemes” Conference to be held in Clonakilty, Co. Cork from 22-24 January, 2016.


It was:

Proposed by Councillor C. Brady

     
Seconded by Councillor W. Bennett



“that the attendance of Councillors J.P. Feeley, N. Smyth, P. Brady, F. Curtin, C. Kelly and P. O’Reilly at Celtic Conferences “Housing Grants & Schemes” Conference to be held in Clonakilty, Co. Cork from 22-24 January, 2016 be hereby approved”. 
8.

To note reply from Office of the Minister for Justice & Equality regarding electronic monitoring of persons on bail.


Noted.
9.

To hear presentation from Senator Paul Coghlan and Deputy Brendan Smith on Cross-Border Police Co-operation & Illicit Trade Report and Cross Border Crime Bill.



Deputy Brendan Smith thanked Cavan County Council for giving himself and Senator Paul Coghlan the opportunity to address the members on the Cross-Border Police Cooperation and the Illicit Trade Report and Cross Border Crime Bill.  Deputy Brendan Smith informed the members that there is €300m in revenue lost in the state due to fuel smuggling.  Deputy Brendan Smith stated that last year he launched the Cross-Border Crime Bill in which he seeks the establishment of a special Cross Border Crime agency drawing together police forces, revenue and environmental agencies from both sides of the border.  


Deputy Smith while welcoming the proposed crime task force set up under the recent Northern Ireland Agreement entitled “A Fresh Start” felt it should go further by including an environmental element in order to protect the future integrity of the region’s agricultural output.  Deputy Brendan Smith stated that communities are suffering at the hands of a small number of individuals.  


Senator Paul Coghlan informed the members that he chaired a committee of the British Parliamentary Assembly which first proposed the Cross-Border crime task force measures.  He noted that the setting up of such an agency is the only way to tackle Cross-Border crime.  He stated that there are thirty four border crossing points in the Dundalk Garda District alone.  Senator Coghlan stated that the first meeting for the new task force is expected in January.


Councillor J.P. Feeley welcomed Deputy Smith and Senator Coghlan to the meeting and thanked them for their presentation. He stated that it is not a complicated matter for agencies to come together and work in a structured way together.  He stated that local authorities are paying for this illegal activity.  


Councillor N. Connell welcomed the presentation but questioned why the Bill did not deal with the Cross-Border illegal drugs trade.  



Councillor S. P. O’Reilly noted that in some areas fuel retailers are being forced with a gun to their head to take one in five illegal loads of fuel and stated that the Companies Registration Office should clampdown on petrol stations reopening under a different name just days after being shut by Revenue.  Councillor S.P. O’Reilly requested that Senator Coghlan ask Minister Fitzgerald and Minister Flanagan to meet with two representatives from each party or independents from Cavan County Council and other Cross-Border Local Authorities as illegal trading is impacting on all local authority budgets.


Councillor P. McVitty welcomed the presentation.  He welcomed the new initiative where vehicles are now being checked along the roads for drugs.


Deputy Smith and Senator Coghlan welcomed the views and suggestions from the members and agreed to take all on board. 


Councillor P. Smith thanked Deputy Smith and Senator Coghlan for attending the meeting.  He wished the new Task Force Committee well.  He noted that illegal trading is a huge problem and he hoped that there would be good Cross-Border co-operation among members and officials.


Correspondence


Councillor M. Argue noted that no reply had been received from Mr. Fergal McCann, Eir/Meteor in relation to the update on broadband in Butlersbridge.



Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services informed Councillor Argue that the phone numbers of the relevant people from the phone companies had been circulated to all members and the Council would follow up directly with Mr. McCann in relation to broadband in Butlersbridge.
Councillor P. O’Reilly expressed his disappointment with the poor quality of correspondence received from Government offices.  He noted that Councils are very much part of the Government and the issue needs to be addressed. He suggested writing to the Taoiseach in relation to the matter. Councillor P. O’Reilly asked that a reminder be sent to the Minister for Communications, Energy & Natural Resources in relation to homeowners producing power from small turbines or solar panels no longer being able to sell their excess energy back to the grid.

Councillor J.P. Feeley asked that a reminder be sent to Minister of State, Damien English seeking a meeting with him and a deputation from Cavan County Council in relation to changes made to the school transport schemes.

Councillor C. Kelly asked that again a letter be sent to Department Officials from Roads Department to meet with a deputation from Cavan County Council.



Vote of Congratulations


Councillor P. O’Reilly congratulated Ms. Arlene Foster a native of Co. Fermanagh on her position as First Minister in the North. Councillor P. O’Reilly proposed that Ms. Foster be invited to attend a meeting of Cavan County Council and this was seconded by Councillor C. Brady.  Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that the visitation of Ms. Foster to Cavan could boost tourism in the area particularly West Cavan’s Geopark.



Votes of Sympathy:
· The Flanagan family, “Sunville”, Killeshandra on the death of Mr. Frank Flanagan.
· The Connolly family, Crenard, Ballinagh on the death of Mr. Tim Joe Connolly

· The Reilly family, Loughduff on the death of Mr. Liam Reilly

· The O’Reilly family, Clonoose, Ballyheelan on the tragic death of Feargal O’Reilly

· The O’Reilly family, Crover House Hotel on the tragic death of Derek O’Reilly New York.


A minutes silence was held in memory of the deceased.

Update on roads flooded within the County
Prior to members’ items it was agreed at the Corporal Policy Group meeting that Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services would give a briefing on the damage done throughout the County by recent flooding.  Mr. McLoughlin noted that since December 3rd five residential dwellings had to be evacuated, twelve dwellings were flooded but remained habitable and a total of six businesses were also affected due to flood damage.  He noted that one hundred and thirteen dwellings were cut off due to flooding on seventy laneways and roads countrywide with Cavan Belturbet being the worst affected area.  He noted that as of January 6th the estimated cost of damage to the public road network in the county, including bridges, culverts and drainage systems was €1.98m and this figure had been forwarded to the Department. Mr. McLoughlin paid tribute to the 65 Council staff and members of the Civil Defence who operated above and beyond the call of duty over the festive season to assist affected families. He stated that staff received over six hundred registered phone calls for assistance since the flooding began.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that whatever the final figure for damages will be, it will be beyond the Council’s capacity to address it from our own resources. He stated that extra funding had been sought from central government to help meet the costs.
Councillor S. Smith welcomed Mr. McLoughlin’s analysis and acknowledged that the Council did everything it could within its resources and hoped that the costs would be reimbursed by the Department. Councillor S. Smith asked if any replies had been received from the OPW, Inland Fisheries or Waterways Ireland in relation to the flooding issues in County Cavan.  Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services informed him that two replies had been received and when all were back a meeting would be agreed on with all three.

Councillor P. McDonald stated that there is a need for a full scheme of drainage works to be implemented.  He stated that there are a lot of little rivers choked with trees and mud.

Councillor P. O’Reilly was of the opinion that there should be a Minister for State appointed within the Office of Public Works with responsibility for rivers and lakes.

Councillor J.P. Feeley queried what benefit the Catchment Flood Risk Assessment and Management Programme would have for rural areas affected by flooding.

Mr. Tommy Ryan, Chief Executive noted that in preceding months there had been three times the normal amount of rainfall, amid four subsequent storm fronts to lash the Country. He stated that the Council had engaged with the HSE and Gardai prior to the serious flooding and members of the defence forces were also on standby. He stated that the Local Authority played a part in feeding information to the national coordinated Flood Task force on a daily basis.  

Members’ Items deferred from December Meeting
1.

To ask the Department of Social Protection for a reclassification of payment source to carers


Councillor S. P. O’Reilly proposed that the Council write to the Department of Social Protection for a reclassification of payment source to carers.  He noted that carers’ allowance is paid by the Department of Social and Family Affairs for carers who are looking after someone who is in need of support. He noted that the caring of loved ones is mainly done by family members who in turn are saving the state in nursing home places.  Councillor S.P. O’Reilly felt it would be more appropriate for the Department of Health and Children to make this payment to carers which would allow recipients to accrue PRSI contributions.


The motion was supported by all members.
2.

That the Council examine, in conjunction with Irish Water, EPA & the Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government, concerns about pollution of Lough Ramor and subsequent effects that they may have


Councillor N. Connell proposed that the Council examine in conjunction with Irish Water, EPA and the Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government concerns about pollution of Lough Ramor and subsequent effects that they may have.  He stated that this matter has also been discussed by Meath County Council.  He noted that Cavan is famous for its lakes and amenities and he would have concern of sewerage overflow getting into lakes. He asked that the Council look into the matter and revert back to the members. He noted that the water from Lough Ramor is flowing into the river Blackwater which is supplying the people of Kells in Co. Meath.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that over the years there have been major checks carried out on lakes and rivers in Cavan.  



Mr. Paddy Connaughton, A/Senior Executive Officer stated that the executive are aware of the issue and there are short term plans in place to alleviate the matter. 
3.

That Cavan County Council support the Road (Criminal Activity) (Amendment) Bill 2015


Councillor J.P. Feeley proposed that the Council convey the members’ support to the Minister for Justice in relation to the Road (Criminal Activity) (Amendment) Bill 2015 that this Bill be adopted.  Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the Bill would allow for the installation of closed circuit television cameras at motorway junctions for use by An Garda Siochana.  


He stated that the purpose of the Bill is to help the authorities in the battle against criminality which is a growing problem in every community.  Councillor Feeley stated that the provision of CCTV cameras at motorway junctions would be a major asset in curbing and detecting crime.  Councillor Feeley stated that he would like to see the scheme broadened to additional areas where rural Garda stations have been closed.


Councillor W. Bennett seconded Councillor Feeley’s proposal.
4.

That this Council called on the Government to fundamentally reform the commercial rates system and as a temporary measure to alleviate the unexpected pressure of the Global Valuation of Utility Companies, establish a Commercial Rates Assistance Fund


Councillor J.P. Feeley proposed that Cavan County Council call on the Government to fundamentally reform the rates system and as a temporary measure to alleviate the unexpected pressure of the Global Valuation of Utility Companies and establish a Commercial Rates Assistance Fund. Councillor J.P. Feeley accepted that there is no easy solution to the problem but a review needs to take place following revaluations that Councils across the country stand to lose huge revenue as a result of the existing regime.  He stated that the system forces small businesses to pay high rate fees while big utility companies are seeing their bills reduced. 


Councillor E. Greenan supported the motion.  Councillor E. Greenan noted that Global valuation of public utilities is undertaken every five years and felt it is wrong that local authorities are required to pay the revised Global Valuation Certificate.



Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that he has asked on numerous occasions for the rates system to be reassessed.  He stated that circumstances have changed over the years, now a person sitting in his/her car on a laptop can have a turnover of millions paying little or no rates while the local shop owner may be paying high rates for less of a turnover.


Members’ items January

5.

To request Cavan County Council road design team to conduct an immediate review of crossing points, traffic flow and danger points as a matter of urgency on Main Street, Mullagh in light of recent accidents


This item was not dealt with as it was agreed that it was a motion for the Ballyjamesduff Municipal District Agenda.

6.

That Cavan County Council calls upon the Minister for Arts, Heritage and the Gaeltacht to reverse the cuts made to the 2016 Arts Council funding for Traditional Music Festivals especially with regards to the NYAH festival in County Cavan


Councillor E. Greenan expressed his disappointment at the failure of NYAH festival to secure funding in the recent round of Arts Council Festival and Events Scheme.  Councillor Greenan stated that this festival delivered a programme of first class traditional arts particularly music throughout the County of Cavan.  He noted that the NYAH festival is now in its 13th year and had brought a great source of income to the whole County over the last number of years. He stated that the festival was instrumental in engaging the Arts Council in Fleadh Cheoil na hEireann during its tenure in Cavan.  Councillor Greenan proposed that the Council call upon the Minister for Arts, Heritage and the Gaeltacht to reverse the cuts made to the 2016 Arts Council funding for Traditional Music Festivals especially with regards to the NYAH festival in County Cavan.


Councillor M. Argue stated that the Minister for Arts, Heritage and Gaeltacht does not have a say in who gets money.  She informed the members that the NYAH festival can appeal directly to the Arts Council in relation to the lack of funding.



Councillor S.P. O’Reilly seconded Councillor Greenan’s proposal.  He stated that he was very disappointed with the reduction in Arts funding for traditional festivals.  He asked the Fine Gael members to look into this and express their disappointment to the Taoiseach.



Councillor J.P. Feeley supported the motion. He stated that the Arts Council’s opinion of what counts as arts may not be the same as the ordinary individual.  He noted that traditional arts are not always top of events.



Councillor M. Argue proposed that a letter be sent to the Arts Council in relation to the lack of funding and this was seconded by Councillor W. Bennett.

7.

Calling on the Council Executive to brief members on the proposed housing of Syrian refugees in Cavan


Councillor E. Greenan noted that in a recent newspaper article it stated that twenty six locations throughout the country were proposed to house Syrian refugees.  He asked the Executive to brief the members on the proposed housing of Syrian refugees in County Cavan.  


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services noted that the report published by National Media stated that Justice Minister Frances Fitzgerald had identified locations where these individuals would be housed and Cavan was listed as one of these locations.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that the executive of Cavan County Council have no knowledge of the process to accommodate the 4,000 refugees the Government has agreed to accept over the next two years.  He noted that in the past Cavan had housed over 30 Congolese refugees in the County but there has been no approach made to the Council to accommodate Syrian refugees.  
8.

The growing problem of littering in our County


Councillor P. Smith noted that litter is a growing problem throughout the County. He stated people are bringing bags of rubbish to bring centres and dumping them in front of the bins instead of putting them in.  He noted that people are dumping litter along rural roads and this is now becoming visible in larger towns too.  He suggested that Cavan County Council employ more staff to help rectify the problem.



Councillor V. Smith supported the motion.  He was of the opinion that these people who litter our countryside should be named and shamed.  He also suggested that the Councillors in the three municipal district areas get together in order to help the staff in the environment section identify these people.  



Councillor C. Kelly noted that two loads of rubbish had been dumped recently in a drainage area of road in Kingscourt.  He felt that mobile cameras should be installed in areas where litter is continuously occurring.  



Councillor M. Argue noted that a lot of bags are left out early in the morning for collection and by the time the bin lorry comes in the afternoon/evening the bags have been destroyed by dogs or cats.



Councillor E. Greenan noted that litter being left in housing estates is also a problem.  He stated that each Municipal District should focus on their black spots.  


Councillors P. O’Reilly, S. Smith, C. Brady, D. Brady, W. Bennett and P. McVitty also supported the motion.



Mr Paddy Connaughton, Acting Senior Executive Officer informed the members that a new litter warden is soon to be appointed by the Council.  He stated that the executive would do a comprehensive report in relation to litter management and present it to the Environment Policy Committee.



Mr. Tommy Ryan, Chief Executive stated that the SPC would look at the litter management plan and see what can be done to improve litter prevention and work with local groups. He stated that the Council cannot name and shame but they can take offenders to court.  He assured the members that all aspects will be looked at.

9.

Provision of proper Patient Transport
Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that he had received a number of representations from cancer patients in relation to provision of transport for hospital appointments.  He stated that in the past patients in receipt of chemotherapy were provided with transport when required.  He noted that in most situations family members will get the patient to the appointment but there are a small number of people in a position where they cannot access transport.  He noted that the HSE do accommodate patients but it is not always timely and therefore terminally ill patients have to wait around for transport to get home.  He proposed that the Council write to the HSE and the Minister for Health asking that funding be made available in order to give a small number of people ease and comfort of mind with a proper transport system.  
 
Councillor P. McVitty seconded the proposal.  He complimented the staff of St. Luke’s hospital for the professionalism.
Councillor P O’Reilly stated that the transport provided by Virginia Cancer Care to cancer patients is excellent and this is all done by raising money on a voluntary basis.

Councillor C. Kelly supported the motion noting that Cancer support group in Kingscourt do great work in providing transport to various hospitals.  
Councillor P. Smith stated that on occasion the HSE do pay for individuals to travel to and from hospital appointments.  
Councillors P. McDonald and S.P. O’Reilly also supported the motion.

Councillor J.P. Feeley thanked the members for their contributions.  He stated that he had no issue with the quality of care and treatment given by the hospitals; it was the fact that a small amount of patients find it difficult to use the HSE transport available to them.  He stated that transport is needed to bring patients straight home after their treatment.
It was:


Proposed by Councillor C. Kelly,


  Seconded by Councillor C. Brady,

      And



Resolved:

“that the March meeting of Cavan County Council be held on 7th March 2016.

The meeting concluded at 5.15pm.
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